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February 15, 2013
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
This letter transmits a report in response to a proviso contained within the 2013/2014 Adopted Budget Ordinance 17476, Section 49, P1; an ordinance with proposed King County Code revisions; and a supplemental budget ordinance.
The proviso directs that:
“Should the executive wish to reorganize or restructure the delivery of public defense services, a proposal and rationale for restructuring, with background information, must be presented to the council with sufficient time in advance of the proposed effective date for the new structure for the council to review and approve or reject the proposal after study and a public hearing.” 

The enclosed Creation of a County Public Defense Agency Proviso Response report includes a proposal and rationale for restructuring and provides information regarding outreach to key stakeholders. Three key elements provide the foundation of the restructure:
1. Creation of a new Executive branch department of public defense, reporting to the County Executive, which can increase the voice and role of public defense within the criminal justice system.

2. Creation of two separate legal services divisions within the new department to prevent conflicts of interest in complex cases that may involve multiple defendants or multiple charges or other special circumstances. The divisions will be staffed by attorneys who will represent the highest percentage possible of all caseloads with conflict cases receiving representation by assigned counsel.
3. Creation of a Public Defense Advisory Board to support the director of the Department of Public Defense and the independence of the legal practice of public defense within the Executive branch.
For nearly 40 years the County has provided public defenders for those accused of crimes but unable to pay an attorney. These defense attorneys and staff have earned King County a national reputation for excellence and we are proud of their work.

Historically, defense services have been contracted out to private, non-profit corporations. For the last seven years, King County has been defending a class action lawsuit on behalf of the employees of these private agencies seeking to obtain public retirement benefits. The state Supreme Court ruled that the defense firms had become, in its words, “arms and agencies” of the County, and that their employees were therefore public employees for the purposes of retirement benefits. In December 2012, King County and the attorneys representing the Dolan class reached agreement on a proposed settlement resolving these and related claims. The settlement must be approved by the King County Council and by Pierce County Superior Court Judge John R. Hickman. On January 14, 2013, I transmitted the Dolan settlement to the Council with my recommendation for approval.
Among other things, the settlement provides that all individuals who are employed by the public defense non-profit corporations on June 30, 2013 will be recognized as King County employees with full benefits starting July 1, 2013. These dates coincide with the date by which the current contracts with the public defense non-profit corporations expire. The proposed settlement leaves up to King County how this requirement of the proposed settlement will be implemented. After careful thought and analysis, I have determined that it is in the best interests of the public defense function, its clients and our King County employees to implement this provision of the settlement through creation of a County department of public defense. It is not tenable to have hundreds of County employees working for – and hired, trained, managed, disciplined, promoted and fired by – several private entities.
The enclosed report and King County Code amendments therefore propose a County public defense agency staffed by King County employees as the mechanism to implement the proposed settlement. The proposal is designed around the American Bar Association’s Ten Principles of a Public Defense Delivery System (see Attachment A) including the three principles below: ):
1. Independence from political influence;
2. Support for a quality workforce and performance; and
3. Maximizing resources, value, and operational efficiency.
In developing this proposal, David Chapman, Director of the Office of Public Defense (OPD), led our efforts to gather stakeholder input on public defense models, principles, and operational issues. Initial outreach in December 2012 included the directors of the four private public defense organizations, public defense attorneys with the agencies and the assigned counsel panel, the affected union, and the courts. Outreach expanded in 2013 to include labor, bar leaders, other governments served by the public defense organizations that contract with King County, and counsel experienced with law firm mergers. Among the issues raised were concerns about independence, case conflicts, adequate client representation during the transition, and personnel issues. 

I sincerely appreciate the time and effort stakeholders have spent providing their input. Their input has significantly enhanced the County’s planning efforts as reflected in the attached proposals. While I am confident that this proposal will allow us to meet the basic requirements for providing public defense through a County department by July 1, our planning recognizes that certain components of this transition will take several months beyond that to fully implement.  
The enclosed supplemental budget ordinance reflects the detailed operational planning done to date by County departments including human resources, facilities, and information technology. That planning work is continuing as we study current facility use and information technology systems. The current transition plan calls for attorneys and staff to remain in their current locations on July 1, 2013 and to transition to two divisions over time.
I have directed the OPD Director to continue to work with County staff, nonprofit agency management and staff, and external advisors to address concerns and plan a thoughtful transition to the new organizational structure. 
The report and ordinances attached support the Justice and Safety Goal of the King County Strategic Plan to  “Support safe communities and accessible justice systems for all,” and specifically Strategy 2.a: “Ensure the availability of public defenders for those who need them.”  The proposal also supports the Financial Sustainability and Quality Workforce goals of the Strategic Plan.  
I am proud to welcome public defenders as County employees. This is a new reality that requires a different model for the employees and for the County government.  I know the Council shares my commitment that public defense in King County will continue to meet the highest standards of service and be delivered in a way that is client-centered, independent, and cost-effective. Thank you for your consideration of this important legislation.
If you have any questions, please contact David Chapman, Director, Office of Public Defense, at 206-263-2174.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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